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Australia - 06/02/2007

Marists prepare for World Youth Day 
PILGRIMAGE OF THE HEART 
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On Friday 19 January 2007, a group of 17 Marists from around Australia gathered at the Marist Provincial Offices, Drummoyne (Sydney) for a “dreaming” of the Marist International Festival coinciding with World Youth Day. The meeting was the first step for 2007 in the consultation process to organize an event which will be a vibrant and energetic celebration of being part of the international Marist family. It will be an opportunity for young people from all over the globe to explore the different cultural expressions of being Marist, their life and their faith, and ways of living this out in a spirit of hope, in service and solidarity with others. 

The event is being organised in cooperation with the General Council. There has been a growing demand for an international gathering of young Marists and the General Council is eager for this to happen in Sydney, to coincide with World Youth Day.

Organisers are hoping that this international festival will be a pilgrimage of the heart, leading into World Youth Day 2008. It is hoped it will provide young Marists with the inspiration to be powerful witnesses to the Champagnat tradition of bringing Christ’s compassion and justice to the world’s young and most vulnerable in the way of Mary. 

The appointment of Carole Wark to the position of WYD Project Officer is one of the steps in the process of making the festival a reality. She will be responsible for the design, organization and conduct of the festival. Carole has been part of the Marist family for over 10 years, working in Marist schools during that time, most recently at Marcellin College Randwick as the Co-ordinator of Pastoral Ministry. She brings a great deal of energy and enthusiasm to the WYD role as well as strong organizational skills, creativity and a deep commitment to the Marist charism as a way of making Jesus known and loved among the young. Speaking about her new role Carole said: “I am really looking forward to the opportunity presented by the International Marist Festival to give young people the chance to gather as family, to be involved in something that celebrates their own goodness, the goodness that Marcellin Champagnat saw in them, that Christ sees in all of them, that the world is longing for them to share in their embracing of the good in others. It’s very hard not to be people of compassion, justice and action when you discover first hand what life is like for others that you come to know as family.”

More information will be available on this web site: www.champagnat.org/wyd/ and also atwww.maristoz.edu.au 

Peru - 04/02/2007

Workshop-retreat at Chosica, from the 18th to the 23rd January 2007 
BY THE PATHWAYS OF THE BIBLE 
Originally, a biblical workshop for superiors had been programmed, with the aim of finding in the Scriptures a few topics about the function of the Superior of a community amidst the brothers. With this intention in mind, the Inter-Provincial Commission for reflection and the animation of the brothers and the communities contacted Brother Josep María Soteras, from the Marist Province of L'Hermitage who, after having accompanied a retreat at Mar de Plata for the brothers of Cruz del Sur, then did the same thing at Chosica for the brothers of Santa María des Andes. 
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Our Brother Josep, with lucidity, insight and a fine capacity of analysis, animated the meeting of some sixty brothers; among them many superiors and an important group of invited brothers. 

The course had as its fundamental intention the support of the work of the research of the identity of the Community Superior, from the work of some biblical figures taken from the Old and New Testaments; also the strengthening of the Superior’s mission amid the demands proposed by the current situation of society in general and of religious life. The possibility that this life attains a major place in the world as a proposition for new generations certainly depends on this capacity for adaptation. In this sense, we studied in an intense way, seeking aspects of personal and community development from an up to date reading of the Bible. The personalisation of these texts in life, particularly at strong times and in times of crisis, helps in the integration of the human experience and the spiritual growth proper to religious life. 

We seek to integrate in the Superior’s mission the attitudes that lead to an up to date historical management as animators and mediators in the process of growth, thanks to the fraternal welcome in the simple things of daily life and including dialogue and accompaniment of a profound spiritual growth. 

The day was divided into two moments. The first, the morning, was marked by attitudes of displacement as found in the Bible. In this work we carried out a biblical and hermeneutic exegesis, showing the origin of the texts, their structuring in history and what they can tell us today. In the second moment, the afternoon, we meditated on these texts which invited us to the analysis of our attitudes and community life in a very concrete way, seeking to arrive at tangible and interrogative forms. Many of these texts were worked on in reflection groups. 

From a work of deconstruction, Brother Josep showed us the hidden aspects behind the structures of many texts of the Old and the New Testaments, and which in our tradition often remain veiled by traditional catechesis. This did not involve the discrediting of this, but the presence of new ways of approaching sacred texts, the possibilities of enriching and new discoveries which come to us in a way that is more conscious of recounted facts and of the intention of the sacred writers. Certainly this is a richness for the one who takes up the Bible with the intention of living the message of salvation which is proclaimed in it.

We would like to thank Josep María for his contributions in the formation of the brothers and laypeople in this work of renewal that brings us the incarnate message of our God and Father. 

Brother Eduardo. 

Canada - 02/02/2007

A tradition has been established 
THE EXPOSITION OF CRIBS OF CHÂTEAU-RICHER 
This year we have held three expositions that have attracted a growing number of visitors: Marial Exposition: Mary in art and literature – O Crux ave, spes unica – The Christmas cribs. The three have been organised by Brother Paul-André Lavoie, responsible for the “Marist Patrimony of Canada”. For these three activities, he received a great deal of co-operation which we will talk about below. 

Until the present moment, the Exposition of cribs of Château-Richer has attracted 1 350 people. This has been possible thanks to some well organised publicity on radio, television and in the written press. But we must not forget the publicity by word of mouth which has played a very important role in this. Amazed visitors did not miss out on letting relatives and friends know about the artistic and religious value of this exposition that presented works coming from many countries in the world. 

This success is due to the close collaboration of three people whom we must note here and thank at the same time: Father Roger Bédard, Brother Bertrand Gendron and Brother Paul-André Lavoie.

A solemn opening
On the 7th December 2006, at five o’clock in the afternoon, Brother Réal Cloutier proceeded with the official opening of this exposition. Among the invited guests, we should note Mr Frédéric Dancause, mayor of Château-Richer, Father Jacques Fortin, Redemptorist, parish priest of Château-Richer and Father Yvan Carré, Marist, Provincial of the Marist Fathers. The three organisers of this exposition were present as well as the brothers of the community of Château-Richer since this exposition was held in the premises of their community. 

The ribbon of honour cut, the wine of honour served, those present could proceed with the first visit to this imposing exposition which offered visitors more than three hundred and twenty-five cribs. I say “more than”, for new acquisitions were recently added along the way to this exposition. 

The artistic disposition of the large Champagnat hall, exposition hall, particularly attracted the attention of our visitors. It was the work of Father Roger Bédard and the co-operation of Mrs Lucie Proulx-Doiron and Mrs Éthel Rouleau who spent several days in setting up the cribs, displaying the notices that gave their particular information while also ensuring the general disposition of the exposition through artistically tasteful decorations. The lighting especially must not be forgotten as it contributed singularly to highlighting each of the pieces. 

For its part, the Small Museum, near the reception, exposed under glass some one hundred and twenty-five cribs, as we have done for several years thanks to the initiative of Brother Bertrand Gendron who was the first to dream about this initiative thanks to the availability of the house of Château-Richer.

Let’s open the visitors’ book
Let’s open the Visitors’ Book placed at the disposition of the visitors. Despite the large number of entries full of praise and appreciation, we can content ourselves unfortunately with presenting only a few.

(During the opening) This exposition of cribs is another way of making present and living the great mystery of a God who was made man. Bravo to the artists and to Roger Bédard, priest. The Marist Brothers are happy and even honoured to be able to participate in this pastoral activity. Brother Réal Cloutier, Provincial.

 Bravo and thanks, Brother Paul-André Lavoie, for your welcome and very interesting explanations. I am going to publicise this magnificent exposition. Laurent Proulx, Ste-Foy.

 We return to Lévis delighted with our visit (a more beautiful and elaborate exposition than at the Gabrielle-Roy library). What a marvel to visit and to revisit! Lisette Carrier, Lévis.

The beauty of the creations is impressive. Well done for this collection of cribs which represents the diversity of materials and the finesse of art. Guy Bélanger.

 I loved the cribs even though you could not touch them. Charlotte Verret, (9 years old), Blainville.

 I found it very, very beautiful.Darleine (7 ans)

 I would add that this surpasses the expositions of cribs at Rivière-Éternité and the St-Joseph Oratory. R. Benoît.

 A very beautiful time spent in recollection in the company of Brother Lavoie. Thank you for all the explanations. Continue to amaze people! René Lortie and Thérèse Dulac.

What a beautiful exposition! Admirable mystery and admirable work. Monique Bélanger, s.c.q.

 Thank you for giving us the chance to see so many beauties and for making us relive these marvellous mysteries of Christmas. All was a success: music, lights, styles. There is a lot to see and it is a discovery of what to appreciate in each country. Cécile Nadeau, organist.

 Thank you for giving us good ideas on cribs and for contemplating them. You have shared your passion quite openly. We will see you next year. Sabrina, Château-Richer

What are the most noted salient points? 
We will quote a few aspects that were particularly pleasing to the visitors. 

• The vast choice of cribs and the variety of their origins. The fact that these details were given before each one satisfied the natural curiosity of the spectators. 

• The majority of group visits were conducted by a guide, a confrère who explained the details of each crib and gave some commentaries. For example, the fact that numerous cribs came from China was surprising. In this country, the manufacture of cribs has an obvious commercial aspect as these cribs are destined mainly for exportation. 

• We were delighted to note the presence of several groups of school aged children among the visitors attracted by this exposition. Some would have loved to have moved the characters and to have touched them… despite a notice preventing such activities. 

• The chapel’s large crib was part of this “pilgrimage to the cribs”. The size of the characters, their number, the rocky roof of this large grotto, the fir trees, the many lights and its location in the chapel made the crib the number one of the visit. 

• Thanks to a musical environment maintained in this vast hall during all of the visits, we were able to create a place of meditation and reflection. This pleased the many visitors who let us know about their satisfaction. 

• We were able to note the type of amazement that such a visit can arouse in a group. Such a spectacle brings back many childhood memories! And it reminds us especially of one of the great moments of human history: the birth of Jesus who came to reveal the Father to us.

• The Visitors’ Book tells us of the satisfaction of our visitors and invites us clearly to pursue such an apostolate. It is the attractive aspect of what is beautiful and of what reveals an aspect of a mystery which must mark the life of each one of us. 

A tradition has been established
In the past, we could only show one hundred and twenty-five cribs under glass. Thanks to the co-operation of Father Roger Bédard, we have more than doubled the number of elements on display. The tradition of an annual exposition of this importance has been soundly established. The co-operation of Brothers Bertrand Gendron and Paul-André Lavoie is assured for ensuring the same radiance of the next “Exposition of cribs of Château-Richer”. 

Chicoutimi, 22nd January 2007.

Brother Laurent Potvin 

Paraguay - 01/02/2007

Núria Terradas, new voluntary worker in Paraguay 
AN EXPERIENCE OF VOLUNTARY WORK AND OF CO-OPERATION 
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On the 23rd January, Nuria Terradas Prat, associate and volunteer of SED and teacher from the Marist Valldemia College of Mataró, left for Paraguay to be involved in the different works of the Marist mission of Paraguay for the whole 2007 school year. 

This new experience as a volunteer worker with the NGO SED and the Marist Province of L’Hermitage is trying to strengthen two very different milieux of the Marist mission of this country. On one hand, Núria will be linked to the brothers’ community in Horqueta, residing in the house of Zuny Silva, a teacher from the Alejo García school, from where she will support the informal educational milieux of the town, the centre for street children "Mitangüera Rekové" and the residence for young girls from the countryside: the “Three Violets”. On the other hand, Núria will carry out different works of follow up and of co-ordination of projects, grants and work-mission campaigns of SED in Paraguay, trying to strengthen the network of relationships with the different local counterparts with whom SED is linked: Marist Sector, Apostolic Vicariate of Pilcomayo and the NGO JOPOI among others. 

The personal pathway that Núria has followed until this year of mission has been long and serene: in 2000 she approached SED to participate in that year’s Introduction Campaign for International Solidarity and she was assigned to groups of the Mission Work Campaign of Santa Teresita and de Pozo Colorado. Subsequently in 2005, she was once more involved in the same campaign, being assigned to the group of voluntary workers of CTM de Fischa't. This time, she preferred to be involved with the SED_Casal group which developed in a systematic way the actions of voluntary service in the milieux of the creation of educational materials, the follow up of projects and of animation and the formation of voluntary workers, among others. 

In September 2005 she requested her involvement as an associate of SED and became part of the Regional Committee, the co-ordinating group of the SED delegation in Catalonia. Since the start of 2006, her process of formation for this service started now to be reinforced with different formatives spaces, such as the one called “Marcelino, punto y seguido”, the participation in project courses of the Catalonian Federation of NGOs and the participation, with Brother Manuel Mendoza, in the co-ordination works of SED in Paraguay during the months of July and August, among others. 

We wish her the best for this new experience. 

SED, delegation of Catalonia. 

Philippines - 31/01/2007

The mission ad gentes project already starts to become a reality 
DAVAO: THE FIRST MISSIONARY GROUP LEAVES 
On the 8th December, the solemnity of the Immaculate Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary, in the retreat house of the Dominican Sisters at Davao (the Philippines), there took place the Eucharistic celebration of “sending on mission” of the first group of sixteen brothers who responded to the invitation of the Brother Superior General and who took part in the experience of discernment and preparation for the Marist mission ad gentes from the 7th August to the 15th December 2006. 
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Father David Kinnear Glenday MCCJ, former Superior General of the Combonianos Fathers animated the retreat from the 2nd to the 8th December; a retreat of silence and of prayer, of discernment and of accompaniment, centred on the most essential and the most real, and marked by the presence and attentiveness of Mary and of Marcellin for the new project of Marist mission ad gentes which was born once more to travel by new roads. It was also the animator of the retreat who presided at the Eucharistic celebration at six o’clock in the evening; this celebration was very well prepared, adapted and animated in the readings, prayers and hymns. Among those present were brothers from various Marist communities of the Philippines, representatives of the other branches of the Marist family, other religious and acquaintances and friends. 

The homily was given by Brother Seán who recalled the aspects of the missionary spirit of the Church, the sense of mission in the spirituality of Marcellin and its topicality for the world of today. He then invited the various missionary groups, by country, to stand around the altar facing the assembly for the gesture of missioning. All present extended their hand towards the future missionaries and pronounced the prayer sending them on mission ad gentes to Cambodia, Bangladesh, Korea, Oceania, Canada and Haiti.

At the end of the Eucharistic celebration, Brothers Seán and Luis called each of the new missionaries close to the altar to give them each a small bust of Saint Marcellin as an historic souvenir of his presence in the mission that each brother of this first group of missionaries will undertake in 2007. 

Then there was the traditional Marist family meal to celebrate and share with all present in the joy of Marist simplicity this event that is so important not only for the brothers sent on mission but also for the whole Institute, for the Church and for the world. 

Brazil - 30/01/2007

The Marist Institute of Solidarity and the L’Hermitage Foundation unveil Solidarity Economics 
A NEW ECONOMY ARRIVES 
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It was a long marathon of twenty-eight Markets of Solidarity Economics throughout 2006, including twenty-six days and two thematic meetings in the five Brazilian re-gions. The cycle finished on the 23rd December at the Federal District Market. As well as selling clothes, handicrafts, food and agricultural products, the markets had as their aim to make workers and visitors aware of the principles of Solidarity Eco-nomics, as well as offering free handiwork workshops. All of these activities de-lighted the Brazilian public who were satisfied with the just price of the products.

In accordance with the foundations of the Brazilian Forum of Solidarity Economics, the L’Hermitage Foundation and the Marist Institute of Solidarity signed a collabora-tion agreement with the SENAES/MTE to make the National Aid Programme of Mar-kets viable. The management of resources was regrouped in the Bank of Brazil Foundation. 

Solidarity Economics was developed in Brazil as an option for generating sales. Ac-cording to a study of the SENAES, there exist in the country more than fifteen thousand initiatives of a solidarity character which were converted in an insertion alternative for more than a million people dedicated to the production of goods and the rendering of services, of consummation and of credit. Shirlei Mélange, social annalist of the Marist Institute of Solidarity, co-ordinator of the National Help Pro-gramme, states that, as well as the growth in the number of days, eighteen in 2005 and twenty-six in 2006, a permanent climate is necessary for the commercialisation of products. “It is important, the creation of a stable sales system based on human values and on just consumption.” 

Development of the Markets
During the days, a type of social money is used having an exchange value with an identical form to the real (money used in Brazil), but which encourages the con-struction process of a new form of commercialisation, marked by the spirit of co-operation and solidarity. 

Other practices common to the markets are the Exchange Club and the Circles of Affairs. The Exchange Club is a mechanism of the permutation of manufactured products between the organisers of the day and the Circles of Affairs are a space in which the producers meet with the contractors of various branches for the offer and the demand of products and services. 

In many of the twenty-eight Markets, there were awareness raising programmes of the environment. An example is the selective collection of garbage destined to gar-bage co-operatives, which as well as helping to preserve the environment help peo-ple to carry out recycling. This is the case of Gilvana Ferreira Barbosa, resident of Estrutural (DF) and part of the Cootrape artisans co-operative. With more than one hundred people in the co-operative she has the guaranteed support of working in a solidarity initiative. “Without our co-operative, I would die of hunger,” states Gil-vana, satisfied with the sale of her products during the Federal District day.

History
In 2005, the Marist Institute of Solidarity signed a convention to act in the National Programme of Aid to Markets of Solidarity Economics, in collaboration with the na-tional Secretariat of Solidarity Economics, the Brazilian Forum of Solidarity Econom-ics and the Bank of Brazil Foundation. The Programme aims to strengthen and spread Solidarity Economics, to promote the direct commercialisation of goods and services, to stimulate ethical and conscious consummation and solidarity ex-changes. The Markets constitute an important strategy of commercialisation, but they especially represent a space for the realisation of solidarity exchanges, open business circles and thematic bureaux, as well as facilitating the information of the Solidarity Economics campaign. In 2006 the co-operation was renewed and we could count on the support of the L’Hermitage Foundation in its efficient movement.

For more information: www.fbes.org.br 

Madagascar - 26/01/2007

The first Marist Brother from the Antambahoaka tribe 
PERPETUAL VOWS IN MADAGASCAR 
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The most important event at the end of 2006 for the Marist Province of Madagascar was the profession of perpetual vows by Brother Alphonse Tiamaro, originally from the town of Mananjary, a port on the east coast of Madagascar where the Malagasy people from the Antambahoaka tribe live. It was in this town that Bishop Tabao, the second bishop of Mananjary, was born, a great composer of hymns and popular songs that the people sang during their trips and on the town buses.

Despite the remoteness of these Marist centres, which are found on the High Plateaux, and the poor state of the roads, the ceremony took place with joy and enthusiasm, presided over by the bishop. All the young Church of Mananjary filled the cathedral: the crowd, the religious sisters, the brothers, friends, many priests and the bishop. It was a beautiful testimony for this Church that is still forming, of a person giving himself totally to God and thus revealing to the people of his tribe where the love of God can lead you. In the liturgy, the bishop took care to respect the ways and customs of the Antambahoaka and you could feel with the faithful a particular fervour because it was one of theirs who was giving himself definitively to God. The most intense moment was without doubt when the parents blessed their son; it was an emotional time for all, for the brothers, the faithful and still more for Alphonse whose consecration to the Lord was blessed by his parents. In fact the whole family and all the Church committed themselves in this new alliance with God. 

At the end of Mass, all those present were invited to an abundant but simple meal, also respecting local customs and colours. Four people were invited to cut the cake: His Lordship the Bishop, the Brother Provincial, a religious, Sister Veronica and the godmother of Brother Alphonse with Alphonse himself. The young brothers enjoyed animating the songs and dances during the afternoon. 

It was an important event for the Church and this diocese that is still growing and also for us Marists, because Brother Alphonse is the first Marist Brother from this tribe. We also wish abundant graces on Brother Alphonse and his family and also on the young Church of Mananjary and the Marist Province of Madagascar. 

Brother Jean Juste Rakotondrazafy 

Greece - 25/01/2007

Lycée Léonin, Patissia – Athens 
PEDAGOGICAL CONGRESS 
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From the 12th to the 14th January 2007, the Lycée Léonin organised in collaboration with the Pedagogical Faculty of the University of Patras, a pedagogical Congress on the theme: “How to harmonise, in the school setting, the instructions, orientations and techniques proposed by the central administration of the Ministry, with daily and up to date experiences and initiatives, taken by the teachers in their class or in the school establishment as a whole?”

As principal presenter for this Congress we invited Mr David Frost, teacher at the University of Cambridge who analysed for us “the role of the teacher as a renovator at the personal level, at the level of his class and at the level of the interior organisation of each establishment.”

Thereafter, the two hundred and fifty participants, teachers from the public and private schools of Athens, after having shared practical experiences from their different schools, met in small groups, shared and analysed the effectiveness of these experiences, noting the difficulties and the obstacles of all sorts of meetings. They concluded that the success of these innovations depends on the good collaboration between the heads of school, between the teachers, the collaboration also with the parents of the students, pedagogical means put in place and especially the personal investment of the teacher. A team of teachers from our Establishment presented to the group its experience on “the methodology of leading a class, the way of approaching students effectively and accompanying marginalised students.” 

All the participants highlighted the importance of the collaboration between the administration and the teachers within an Establishment and even the collaboration between Establishments under the form of a network.

Once again we noted that the Educational Project conceived by Marcellin Champagnat is always up to date and remains for the Marists a sure reference point in the exercise of their apostolic mission.

Brother Roussos Georges and Vitalis Armandos 

Italy - 24/01/2007

Meeting of the General Councils of the Marist Family 
RENEWAL FOR THE MISSION 
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The traditional meeting of the four General Councils of the Marist Family was again held at the start of 2007: Marist Sisters, Missionary Sisters of the Society of Mary, Marist Fathers and Marist Brothers. The place chosen was the brothers’ house at Manziana where the meeting took place on the 12th and the 13th January. 

The subject chosen this year was “Renewal for the mission.” Each of the Councils had forty minutes to present a) what it has done to bring about this renewal; b) the difficulties encountered or the questions that arose. From these rich presentations, the Assembly had the opportunity to respond to the question: “To what are we called to collaborate as a Marist family for the renewal of the mission?”

There was also time for each of the commissions formed by members of the different branches to be able to present what was done in 2006 and its project for 2007. 

Times of prayer in common; spontaneous and fraternal sharing at meal times or during free time; a joyful and simple evening on the 12th… all of that contributed once more to tightening the bonds of friendship and fraternity among the members of the four General Councils. Without any doubt, this weekend’s meeting contributed to the personal renewal of each of the members of the Councils, always in view of the mission that has been entrusted to them. 

Marist Bulletin
Internet
Marist Bulletin 282 - 08/02/2007
An interview with Brother Spiridión, Superior of the MIC


Marist Bulletin 281 - 01/02/2007
An interview with Brother Joseph Udeajah, Principal of the MIC


Marist Bulletin 280 - 25/01/2007
Reflexion of the Superior General on the Institute’s Anniversary
Marist Bulletin 279 - 18/01/2007
Mission Ad Gentes - Back from Davao, ready for Cambodia - Interview with Bro Francis Attah


Marist Bulletin 278 - 11/01/2007
Marist Blog – Br. Pau Fornells
Marist Bulletin 277 - 04/01/2007
Christmas message - Brother Seán Sammon, Superior General 
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